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Welcome 
 
Dear Parents and Carers 
 
Welcome to Samuel Whiteôs Infant 
School. We hope that you find the 
prospectus useful. It aims to provide 
relevant information about our school 
and the way we work. We are proud 
of our school and have tried to 
convey this in the pages that follow 
but obviously we have not been able 
to tell you everything about our 
School. Therefore, if you would like 
to find out more please telephone or 
arrange a time to visit.  It will be a 
pleasure to show you around and to 
answer your questions or to discuss 
aspects of your childôs learning and 
development. 

 
 
Starting school or joining a new 
school is a very important experience 
for both your child and you as a 
family. We believe that in these early 
years of a childôs education, the 
foundations for lifelong learning are 
encouraged and developed.  We 
look upon the education of your child 
as a joint venture sharing their 
excitement and successes in 
learning. Our hope is that all children 
who attend Samuel Whiteôs Infant 
School will look back on the 
experience in a positive and happy 
way. 
 
 
 
 
Mrs Sue Leyden 
Headteacher

 
 

 

 

PLEASE KEEP THIS BOOKLET FOR FUTURE REFERENCE 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:samuelwhites@hanhamprimaryfederation.org
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Contacts  
 

Samuel Whiteôs Infant School 
Abbots Avenue, Hanham 
South Glos, BS15 3PN 
Tel: 01454-862510 
Email: 
samuelwhites@hanhamprimaryfederation.org 

 
Head t eacher:  Mrs Sue Leyden 
 
Chair of Governors:  
Dr Rhona Phelps 
C/o Samuel Whiteôs Infant School 
Abbots Avenue, Hanham 
South Glos, BS15 3PN 
 
DfE website:  
www.dfe.gov.uk  
 
 

Director for Children and Young 
People : 
Mr P Murphy 
Director of Children and Young People, 
South Gloucestershire Council 
PO Box 2082 
Council Offices, 
Castle Street, 
Thornbury, BS35 9BQ 
Tel: 01454 868008 
 
School Improvement Partner  
Mr Chris Nye 
 
Hanham Abbots Junior School  
Abbots Avenue, Hanham 
South Glos, BS15 3PN 
Tel: 01454 866576 
E-mail 
hanhamabbots@hanhamprimaryfederation.org 

 
Head t eacher: Mr Mike Weenink  
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OUR VISION 
 
 
 
 

is one of everyone working together within the school community, in a 
happy, caring, safe environment to inspire, excite and challenge every 

individual to achieve lifelong skills through a joy of learning.  
 
 

OUR AIMS 
 

We aim to ensure that all children  
 
¶ grow and learn in a caring and safe environment where every 

second counts and every child matters. 

¶ are part of an inclusive broader curriculum and achieve their full 

potential 

¶ have confidence and high self esteem 

¶ respect themselves, each other and the environment. 

¶ are able to work and play independently and collaboratively.  

¶ are supported fully by the parents and the community.  

 

Our Motto 

 

ñHappy days, healthy lives and high achievementò 
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ü Always look after each other and 

our school. 

 

ü Always do your best and be proud 

of yourself. 

 

ü Always have kind hands, feet and 

words. 

 

ü Always listen to grown-ups and 

friends in school. 

 

ü Oz¦o¨¢ ¡s{s{ps¡ £} ¢o¨ º~zso¢s» 

o|r º£vo|y ¨}¤»< 
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GENERAL ORGANISATION  

 
ABOUT OUR SCHOOL 
 
In 1860, Samuel White's Infant School 
opened in Hanham High Street where the 
library and youth club stand now. The 
school was then called 'Hanham Wesleyan 
Day School' because it was next door to 
the Wesleyan Church.   
 
 

 
 
A man called Samuel White gave the money 
for the school to be built.  Samuel White 
was a benefactor who set up a fund 
originally to ensure all children had shoes to 
wear to school.  The Samuel Whiteôs 
Education Foundation still exists today (see 
page 17). 
 
In 1900 the school closed for quite a while 
and when it opened again it took the new 
name Samuel White's School.  Until 1929 
the school took children up to 14 years 
old. 
 
In 1936 the children at Samuel White's 
School who were seven and over were 
moved to Hanham Abbots Junior School. 
Most of the children from our school still 
move on to this junior school.  
 

 

 
 
This is a picture of our school taken from 
above.  As so many children wanted to 
come to our school, it had to be made 
bigger.  Buildings were added for three 
new classrooms, which greatly improved 
and enhanced our facilities for our 
Reception pupils and provided a 
purpose-built computer suite.   
 
Olympic Gold medallist, Dr Stephanie 
Cook MBE came to open our school 
extension in 2000. 
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SCHOOL ORGANISATION AND 
ROUTINES  
 
We currently have nine classes with three 
Reception, three Year 1 and three Year 2. 
The maximum number of children in each 
class is 30. Each class has the equivalent 
of a full time teacher  and a level of 
support from a teaching assistant and we 
have a number of teaching assistants who 
support children with special education 
needs. 

 
School  Times and routines  
8.55 am to 12.00 noon  ï Y1 & Y2 
9.00 am to 12.00 noon - YR 
1.00 pm to 3.10 pm  
 
Our school routines are designed with 
childrenôs safety in mind.  Parents and 
children should only use the pedestrian 
access into school and arrive in the school 
playground approximately 8.50 am.  Doors 
will be opened at 8.55 am, allowing 
access to school (doors opened at 8.50 
am in wet weather) when teachers will be 
in classrooms to receive children.  It is 
essential that all children are met at     
3.10 pm every afternoon.  Please inform 
the class teacher of any changes to adults 
who will be collecting your child from 
school. 
 
Please work with us to promote 
independence in your child as soon as 
possible by encouraging them to come 
into school by themselves. 
 
THE SCHOOL ENVIRONME NT 
 
The school is spacious and very well 
equipped with nine designated teaching 
areas. We share our site with our 
partner Junior School, Hanham Abbots, 
the Secondary School, Hanham High and 
also Christchurch Primary School. 
 

In addition to our nine classrooms we 
have a computer suite, a well-resourced 
library, a food technology room, music 
room and a central hall equipped with 
PE apparatus.  All nine classes have 
interactive whiteboards and computers 
linked to our networked computer suite.  

 
 

 
 
 
 
Our Conservation Area and pond 
provides children with the opportunity to 
plant and crop a number of vegetables 
and take an interest in and care for their 
environment. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



ñHappy Days, Healthy Lives, High Achievementò 
10 

ADMISSION TO SCHOOL  
 
Policy  
South Gloucestershire Local Authority 
(LA) determines the schoolôs admission 
policy. So that children can benefit 
from 3 full years of infant education, 
children are normally admitted to 
South Gloucestershire schools in the 
September following their fourth  
birthday. Legally, children do not have 
to be in full time education until the 
term following their fifth birthday. This 
is the compulsory school age. The 
majority of our children transfer to 
Hanham Abbots Junior School at age 
seven. Staff and pupils have a good 
range of opportunities to work and 
play together in order to ensure a 
smooth transition at the end of Year 2.  

 
Admissions  
We are a Local Authority Community 
Infant School for children aged four to 
seven years and can take up to 90 pupils 
in any one year. We are a fully inclusive 
school and welcome children and 
families from all cultures and 
backgrounds. 
 
For further information or support with 
your application please contact the 
Department for Children, Adults and 
Health Info rmation Service, tel: 01454 
868008, email: cis@southglos.gov.uk 
Full details are contained within the 
Admission to Primary School in South 
Gloucestershire September 2015- August 
2016. 
 
Parents are asked to register their child 
at a local school two years before they 
are eligible to start. Official South 
Gloucestershire registration forms are 

sent out twelve months before your child 
is due to start.  This form allows you to 
register your 1st, 2nd and 3rd choices of  
school for your child.  
 
South Gloucestershire allocates all our 
Reception places and confirmation of a 
place is given during the Spring Term. If 
it has not been possible to offer y our 
child one of the schools of your 
preference, you will automatically be 
sent details on how to appeal.  
 
If the school is over -subscribed South 
Gloucestershire uses its admissions 
procedures and criteria to allocate places 
(if you want more details please request 
a copy from South Gloucestershire).  
 
Any parents seeking a child place at the 
school during a school year should 
enquire at the school office for place 
availability in the relevant year group.  
 
We welcome visits from parents 
considering applying for a place at our 
school.  
 
 
 

 
 

  

mailto:cis@southglos.gov.uk
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THE CURRICULUM
 
 
 

 
 

Principles for learning and teaching 
at Samuel Whiteôs Infant School 
 
 

¶ We set high expectations 

and give every learner 

confidence they can 

succeed. 

¶ We establish what 

learners already know 

and build on it.  

¶ We structure and pace 

the learning experience to 

make it challenging and 

enjoyable 

¶ We hope to inspire 

learning for all through a 

passion for subjects or 

areas of learning. 

¶ We encourage children to 

be active partners in their 

learning. 

¶ We emphasize the 

development of learning 

skills and personal 

qualities. 
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PERSONAL, SOCIAL  AND HEALTH  

EDUCATION (PSHE)  
 

ü PSHE is at the core of the ethos of our 
school. It is taught throughout  the school 
as an area in its own right  and as an 
integral part of many other curriculum 
areas. 

ü The school is following the SEAL (Social and 
Emotional Aspects of Learning) programme.  
This is a whole school approach and has 
very positive outcomes. 

ü Circle Times are enjoyed throughout the 
school where children are encouraged to 
explore a range of personal and social 
issues and promote their self-confidence, 
self-esteem, independence, love of learning 
and respect for others.  Circle Time 
provides opportunities for children to share 
ideas, experience being part of a team and 
belonging to a safe and trusted community.  
Effective listening and turn -taking are 
encouraged and each childôs contribution is 
valued and respected. 

ü Citizenship is incorporated into PSHE and 
ensures children begin to recognise their 
role and responsibility within the wider 
community.  

ü We are proud of our School Council and the 
way our young pupils are able to take part 
in discussing school issues and helping to 
make decisions.  

ü We attempt to make the children aware of 
others less fortunate than themselves and 
from time to time we promote voluntary 
fundraising for various charities. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

GOOD BEHAVIOUR AND SOCIAL 
LEARNING  

 
We firmly believe that everyone should feel 
happy, safe and secure within our school so 
that effective learning can take place.  We 
value all members of our school community 
and we expect good behaviour and 
consideration for others and respect for 
property to create and maintain a caring, 
happy environment. We promote good 
discipline using a positive approach of 
emphasising, reinforcing and praising good 
behaviour. Classroom rules are negotiated 
with each class at the beginning of the school 
year and these are clearly displayed and 
referred to. We are firm, fair and consistent 
in our approach to children who choose to 
display unacceptable behaviour, with an 
agreed hierarchy of sanctions which are 
understood by pupils.  We have an anti 
bullying policy which is consistently applied to 
rare cases of known bullying.  Parents will 
always be consulted if a pupilôs behaviour is 
causing concern and we ask that all parents 
support our behaviour policy by reinforcing 
the importance of positive behaviour.  
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EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES AND 
INCLUSION  
 
We want all our pupils to be excited by 
learning.  They are entitled to equality of 
educational opportunity and access to the 
curriculum, regardless of gender, ethnicity, 
culture, religion, ability, disability or socio-
economic circumstances.  We offer inclusive 
education with no child being excluded from 
school activities, including after-school clubs. 
We ensure that all children are valued and 
develop high self-esteem.  In turn, children 
are taught to value divers ity and be tolerant 
of others.  We never accept racism or 
disability discrimination in any form.  

 
ACCESSIBILITY PLAN  
 
We continue working towards our school 
being fully accessible to all, including access 
to curriculum, information and the site and 
buildings. We are on a level site, with many 
ramped doors and disabled toilet facilities. All 
our pupils have access to the full curriculum 
and enjoy their learnin g experiences at our 
school. 
 
SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS  
 
The school has fully embraced inclusion and 
we celebrate diversity. All children at Samuel 
Whiteôs Infant School are encouraged to 
develop a positive self-image regardless of 
ability.  Through continuous assessment, we 
make early identification of any child who 
may have addition needs across the learning 
and development spectrum. Individual 
programmes of work are developed and pupil 
progress closely monitored to enable children 
to progress at an appropriate rate. Parents 
are fully involved in drawing up Individual 
Education Plans (IEPs), supporting learning 
at home and in regular reviews. Support staff 
work with individuals or groups of children to 
give appropriate extra support in school. 
External help may be sought from agencies 
such as Inclusion Support Service, 

Educational Psychology and Speech and 
Language Therapy.   
 
The Disability Discrimination Act 2005.  
 
The DDA places a duty to promote disability 
equality on all public bodies including schools 
and local authorities. This requires us to have 
due regard to the need to eliminate 
discrimination, eliminate harassment related 
to disability, promote equality of opportunity 
and positive participation in all aspects of 
school life. The duties apply to pupils and 
staff and disabled people who may use the 
services provided by school 
 
HOMEWORK  

 
Parents and school share the responsibility 
for childrenôs learning.  Parents are a childôs 
first teachers and continue to play a crucial 
role in childrenôs learning after they start 
school.  Homework is not formal for children 
in EYFS and Key Stage 1 but they may be 
asked to follow up Maths, Literacy and Topic 
work at home. Parents are actively 
encouraged to become involved in their 
childôs learning and development by listening 
to children, enjoying books together by 
hearing children read and reading to them 
regularly. As children progress through the 
school, they may be asked to practise 
spellings and handwriting.  If any child is 
experiencing specific difficulties in an area of 
work, parents may be asked to help their 
child with related activities.  

 
MORE ABLE PUPILS  
Through a well balanced and differentiated 
curriculum, we are able to offer both 
challenge and support to all learners. On-
going assessment and pupil tracking is the 
key to identifying our most able pupils and 
planning further extension or enrichment is 
carefully considered by class teachers and 
senior staff. 
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COLLECTIVE WORSHIP AND ASSEMBLY  
 
Acts of Collective Worship take place daily 
during our school and class assemblies, 
which are based around termly and weekly 
themes. The majority of our worship is 
centred on Christian themes, with other main 
world faiths included throughout the year. 
Children are given time for quiet reflection. 
Assemblies and Collective Worship are led by 
Headteacher and teaching staff, with invited 
outside visitors from time to time. Recept ion 
Year childrenôs birthdays are celebrated 
throughout the year and we celebrate  all 
pupilsô achievements in weekly celebration 
assembly.  Parents may request in writing to 
withdraw their child from Religious Education 
or Collective Worship. 

 
CLUBS 
 
Pupils are encouraged to take part in a range 
of out of school clubs and activities.  The 
activities currently include: Choir, Multi-
sports, Running, Construction, Recorder Club 
and Gardening.  
 
PERFORMANCES AND WORKSHOPS 
Visits from touring theatre groups , musicians, 
artists and various workshops are arranged 
each year to enhance the curriculum. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

EDUCATIONAL VISITS  
 
Our educational visits for the children are 
arranged each term in connection with the 
class theme or topic.  In addition we make 
various walking visits into the local 
community throughout the year.  We will 
always ask for your signed permission to take 
your child out of school.  
 
 

 
 
 
CHARGING FOR EXTRA CURRICULAR 
ACTIVITIES  
Voluntary contributions will be requested for 
a range of additional school activities, for 
example, where there are entrance fees, 
coach travel, visiting performersô fees or 
children bringing completed items of art, 
craft or cookery home or after -school club 
expenses.  No child will be excluded from 
activities where voluntary contributions are 
not received, but activities may have to be 
cancelled if additional costs are not covered. 
 
 



ñHappy Days, Healthy Lives, High Achievementò 
15 

THE SAMUEL WHITEôS EDUCATION 
FOUNDATION  
 
Mr Samuel White was a benefactor who set 
up a fund originally to  ensure all children 
had shoes to wear to school.  Today this 
Fund can provide funding towards 
particular items/charges for families 
experiencing hardship.  Parents should 
contact the Headteacher for further details.  
Any enquiries will be dealt with in st rictest 
confidence. 

 
SCHOOL VISITS AND OUT OF SCHOOL 
ACTIVITI ES ï INSURANCE  
 
School children are not covered by Local 
Education Authority Insurance for personal 
accident or loss of property while they are in 

school or while they are on school visits, 
although we do take out travel insurance for 
educational visits requiring transport.  This is 
not unusual and is not a change of policy.  It 
is worth reading through your own house 
insurance policy because some policies 
contain various kinds of cover under the All 
Risks Section.  When in school or on 
educational visits pupilsô welfare is 
paramount and guidelines are followed to 
ensure our pupilsô safety. 
 
SCHOOL FUND 
 
We do also have a school fund which helps to 
provide additional resources for the school 
and we are most grateful for any 
contributions throughout the year.  
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WORKING WITH PARENTS  
 

HOME-SCHOOL PARTNERSHIP  
 
We believe that the partnership between 
home and school is of paramount 
importance and we encourage all parents 
and carers to be co-educators of their 
children.  Parents are kept in touch with all 
forthcoming events and items of 
information through frequent newsletters 
sent home via the children.  Information is 
displayed in classrooms, and through a 
range of curriculum meetings and events 
throughout the year. We see 
communication as a two-way process and 
we would urge parents and carers not to 
hesitate to use our ñOpen Doorò approach 
and contact us for guidance, explanation, 
reassurance or support, or to give us 
information about their child.  
 
PARENTAL HELP IN SCHOOL  
 
Parents are always welcome in school and 
we value voluntary parental help in or out 
of classrooms and around school or with 
after-school clubs, to support childrenôs 
learning and the work of the school. Help 
can be on a regular or occasional basis and 
is always appreciated. If you would like to 
help in any way, please see your childôs 
Teacher.  A DBS (Disclosure and Barring 
Service) form will need to be completed if 
you are planning to help on a regular basis. 
Please ask the office staff. 

 
FRIENDS OF SAMUEL WHITEôS INFANT 
SCHOOL (FOSWIS)  
 
The School believes in a supportive 
partnership between home and school as an 
essential ingredient for a successful 
education. Our recently renamed Friends of 
Samuel Whiteôs Infant School is a wonderful 
group of parents and carers who organise 
many extra events for our children and 
families. 
Membership is open to all families at 
Samuel Whites and. it is hoped that all 
parents will play an active part in the 
Association and volunteer their help in a 
variety of ways.  The School greatly values 
the wide range of support given by FoSWIS 
and the many useful resources, both large 
and small, which have been provided for 
the school by ongoing fund raising. 
 
PARENTS FORUM 
 
The Parentsô Forum is a group of 1, and in 
some cases 2, representatives of each class 
whose purpose is to liaise with the school 
on issues affecting the parent community. 
Meetings are held each month to discuss 
any issues that have been raised.  In turn, 
the Headteacher, Mrs Leyden uses the 
forum as a sounding board to discuss ideas 
that the school are considering. 
 
To bring an issue to the attention of t he 
Parents forum you can either write it down 
and post it in the 'Parents Forum óPostbox', 
situated by the office, or  discuss it with 
your class representative in person. 
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HEALTH AND WELFARE ISSUES
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Attendance  
It is important that all children attend 
school regularly.  Authorised absence is 
recorded for illness or medical 
appointments. We do request that parents 
notify school on the first morning of any 
absence and send a short note confirming 
reason for absence on your childôs return.  
School will normally follow up any 
unexplained absence.  Holiday during term 
time is unauthorised. 
 
Medical Information  
Medicines for short-term illnesses cannot 
normally be administered by school staff. 
Parents of children with permanent 
medical conditions, which may require 
administration of medication during the 
school day, eg asthma, should complete a 
Local Authority request form, available 
from school. If children have notable 
bumps in school, they are given a ñbumpò 
sticker to wear home to alert parents.  
More severe injuries will be notified by a 
phone call home.  All incidents are 
recorded in the School Accident Book. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
School Health and Welfare Services  
We have a large number of qualified first 
aiders on the staff. In addition, w e have 
visits and regular contact with the school 
health nurse, who is available for advice to 
parents and is able to make referrals to 
other agencies in consultation with 
parents. Our Education Welfare Officer 
calls regularly to check on school 
attendance, and discuss any attendance 
issues. 
 
Healthy Eating & Nutritional 
Standards  
The general health of children is important 
to us.  Our policies always follow nutritional 
guidelines, which include no sweets and 
unhealthy options.  Water i s freely available 
in school or children can bring in their own 
water bottle.  Children receive a free piece 
of fruit each day through the Government 
Scheme. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Lunchtime  
Children have the choice of a school meal 
(vegetarian option available), bring their 
own packed lunch or go home for lunch.  
There is no charge for a school meal for 
children in years Reception to Year 2.  
Packed lunches should be in a clearly 
named box and our expectation is that 
healthy options are included.  Drinks are 
not necessary as water is freely available.  
Children are always well supervised by 
Lunchbreak Supervisors. 
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Safeguarding children  
We always have regard for the 
safeguarding of our young pupils. All staff 
appointments are made following safe 
recruitment procedures. All adults 
supervising children in school are CRB 
checked and the safeguarding policy is 
high priority in the school  
 
Security  
All visitors to the school, including parents 
(apart from normal dropping off and picking 
up of children), must sign in at the school 
office and collect a visitorôs badge before 
going to classrooms.  Once school 
commences the only entrance that should 
be used by adults is the main entrance.  
Security lighting and an alarm system keep 
the school secure out of hours. We request 
your co-operation in helping to make the 
school a safe place for all our children and 
families. 
 
Fire Drills  
Fire drills and Health and Safety inspections 
are held termly and the children are taught 
to leave the building in a calm, sensible 
manner and are shown where to assemble. 
 
Data Protection  
We follow clear guidelines on all 
information that we hold about our pupils, 
which is needed to support their learning, 
to monitor and report their progress, to 
provide appropriate care and to assess how 
the school as a whole is doing. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

I nternet Use  
We believe that the educational benefits of 
Internet access outweigh the risks.  
Through good planning and management, 
including using a filtered system, we ensure 
appropriate pupil and staff use of the 
Internet.  The school has a detailed e-safety 
policy which has been agreed by staff and 
governors. 
 
 
Use of Images  
We obtain written pe rmission from parents 
and carers to use photographs and video of 
children.  We are always mindful of the 
safety of our pupils and use distance 
photographs of pupils and never include 
names alongside pictures.  We do hope 
parents give their consent as a school 
without pictures of pupils working and 
playing would not represent the schoolôs 
principles and practice. 
 
COMPLAINTS  
We believe in the principle of parents as co 
educators and welcome your involvement in 
your childôs education.  Please approach us, 
through your childôs class teacher or 
Headteacher, at an early stage if you have 
any cause for concern. It is expected that 
the majority of concerns will be resolved in 
school with the class teacher or 
Headteacher. 
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CLOTHING  
School Uniform  
Children should wear sensible clothing and 
shoes and should be able to dress and 
undress themselves.  We like to see our 
pupils wearing uniform and having a clear 
Samuel Whiteôs identity.  Our school colours 
are red tops and grey trousers or skirts and 
red and white dresses for summer.  School 
sweatshirts, cardigans, fleeces and polo shirts 
are available locally from Initially Yours in 
Hanham High Street. 
 
We offer a Starter Pack to families whose 
children are entitled to óFree School Mealsô.  
The Starter Pack consists of a sweatshirt or 
cardigan, a PE Bag and a Book Bag.  Please 
contact the School Office for more 
information 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Wet Weather  
Part of our Reception curriculum is using 
our outdoor environment, so we request 
wellies and waterproof clothing to be kept 
in school for all Reception children. 
 
Jewellery, Valuables and Cash  
For Health and Safety reasons we follow 
Local Authority guidelines and we do not 
allow jewellery to be worn in school. This 
includes all earrings, including studs.  The 
only exceptions will be items linked to a 
childôs religion. 
 

Physical Education  
Children should always change for PE 
activities ï black/navy shorts and white T-
shirt are preferred. Bare feet are safest for 
PE indoors, but children should have 
elasticated PE shoes or trainers for outdoor 
games and for changing into in wet 
weather. Children need a clearly named 
drawstring bag to hold PE kit. 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 


